BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Chairman:  Mrs. Christine Bryant

Clerk:  Mrs C L Fullwood

26 Peacock Drive

Bottisham 

Cambridge

CB25 9EF

Tel:  07914 219732

E-mail:  clerk@bottishampc.org.uk
Website: www.bottishampc.org.uk

A meeting will be held in the Poppy Room at Bottisham Royal British Legion on Monday 7th December 2015 at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the following business:-

There will be an open forum at the beginning of the meeting for any resident to ask questions of the Parish Council.

MEETING OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL – AGENDA

188.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

189.
TO SIGN AND APPROVE MINUTES OF MEETING dated 2nd November

      
2015 – Attachment 1

190.
MEMBERS’ DECLARATION OF INTEREST for items on the agenda

191.
MATTERS ARISING



a)  Litter bins/dog bins


b)  Bus shelter


c)  Church floodlighting

192.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

193.
CHAIRMANS REPORT


a)  Parish Conference


b)  Skatepark – Burwell


c)  Committee members – New Cemetery Working Party

d)  PCSO – Attachment 2

e)  Annual Meeting date

194.
PLANNING 


a)  Planning applications received


15/01182/FUL


24 Bell Road

Two storey side and rear extension and single storey front and rear extension to house


APPLICATION APPROVED

15/01104/FUL


Lakepress House, Newmarket Road

External alterations including insertion of 11 windows, 1st floor level, 2 windows and 2 doors at ground level

APPLICATION APPROVED
15/01105/FUL

Lakepress House, Newmarket Road

Two aluminium panels with printed vinyl logos

APPLICATION APPROVED
15/01112/FUL

Greenmount, 12 Tunbridge Lane

Detached single garage

APPLICATION APPROVED

15/01041/FUL

Land to rear of no. 69 High Street


Erection of 2 no. dwellings following demolition of existing outbuildings


APPLICATION APPROVED


b)  Report re. future housing in Bottisham 

195.  
 ENVIRONMENT, 
CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE


a) Minutes from meeting held 17th November – Attachment 3

b)  Cemetery rota – Attachment 4
196.
 FINANCE


a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance


701.62


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses



  29.27

L Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  65.62

J Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)


  65.62

CGM – grass cutting




913.62


Cambs ACRE – payroll




  36.00


World of Computers - laptop



429.60


L Knox – tree surgery



          2100.00







b)  Setting of the precept
197.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE


198.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE – Update from Cllr Latif

199.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE – Update from Cllr Buchanan

200.
VEHICLE ACTIVATED SIGNS BELL ROAD

201.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

202.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED


a)  ECDC – community land and community land trusts

b)  ECDC – tree surgery Chaucer House, London Road


c)  Highways England – work to improce A14 and M11


d)  Local Govt Boundary Commission – Electoral review of E Cambs


e)  ECDC – tree surgery 92 High Street


f)  ECDC – tree surgery 26a Lode Road


g)  ECDC – East Cambs Community Facilities Audit 2013


h)  ECDC – litter bin survey


i)  Swarco – confirmation of order 


j)  PCSO information


k)  Skate park – Burwell


l)  CCC -  Local Highway Improvement Panel Meeting


m)  Peter Mitchell – Revised D & A statement


n)  CAPALC AGM


o)  S106 developer contributions


p)  Lucy Frazer – broadband


q)  ECDC – dog bin survey


r)   CCC- Advocacy service

203.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT


a)  Swarco and Balfour Beatty order

b)  Tree in Beechwood Avenue to D/Cllr Campbell


c)  CCC - Paint in Lode Road


d)  ECDC - Water pumps


e)  David Wilson Homes – Ox Meadow


f)  ECDC - Precept

204.  
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS


a)  Tree – Beechwood Avenue 


b)  Lay-by in High Street


c)  Litter bins


d)  Trees along cemetery hedge

205.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:


a)  Water pump preservation

206.  
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

The next meeting will be 11th January  2016 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

FURTHER MEETING DATES

8th February

7th March

4th April

C Fullwood – Parish Clerk

ATTACHMENT 1

MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 10/15

Held on Monday 2nd November 2015 in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Dickson, Hall, Jerman, Jolley, Maczkiewicz and O’Dell.  

168.
APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr’s Brown, Latif and Ogborn.  D/Cllr Campbell also sent his apologies.

169.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes of 5th October were agreed and signed.

170.
MEMBERS’ DECLARATION OF INTEREST:
None declared.

171.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Litter
A litter bin had been placed by the bus shelter on the A1303.  At the same time one was reported missing from Lode Road but Darren Hughes at ECDC said these were not connected and he will look into it.  Cllr Bryant and the Clerk walked the right of way from Thomas Christian Way to Arber and Jenyns Close where someone had complained about dog litter.  ECDC can provide us with stickers for a small cost but we would have to find somewhere to put these.  A dog litter bin could be situated at the bottom of Arber Close by the footpath.  A resident has also asked for a dog litter bin to be provided somewhere in Lode Road.  The Clerk will ask someone from East Cambs to come out and have a look as they have to approve where dog bins can be located. 

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT ECDC 

b)  No parking signs outside of shops area
Cllr Jolley had contacted Archers regarding no waiting signs which could be put outside of the shops and the pub to reinforce the fact that there are double yellow lines here.  Archers recommended that cones would be better than signs; these are approximately £30 a cone.  He has spoken with the landlord and the owner of the shop and they are not opposed to this idea, the shop owner would put them out and take them in when the shop closes.  There was some concern over disabled blue badge holders who are able to park on double yellow lines for 5 minutes, but Cllr Jolley said they would still be able to park, just not as close to the pavement.  He also explained that even with a blue badge vehicles should not park less than 25 yards from a junction.  Cllr Bryant was concerned that the cones could go missing and it was accepted that we would probably lose a few.  

172.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter was not present at the meeting.

District

D/Cllr Campbell was not present at the meeting but had sent a report through to the Clerk which Cllr Bryant went through.  The Planning Enforcement Officer is endeavouring to establish ownership of 18 Tunbridge Lane and if necessary can employ a court order to compel the owner to make good the property.  He also outlined the problems with Speedwatch and that we are waiting a response from Cambridgeshire Police.  Cllr Jolley outlined that this was never intended to be led by the police and the parishes actually paid for the equipment themselves.  

173.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  PCSO Cover

Cllr Bryant had read a report in the Cambridge Evening News recently relating to Great Shelford who are exploring the possibility of paying for extra PCSO time as they were unhappy at the current level of service that they received.  For a conditional grant from interested parties of £1000 this would pay for 42 hours over a suggested 6 month period.  This would be voluntary overtime for the PCSO and would be outside of their normal working hours.   Cllr Jolley said that he recently went to a Neighbourhood Watch meeting where the police stated that they were cutting PCSO numbers from 26 to 9.  Cllr’s were concerned about this and what it meant for the level of service we would get in the future as we were already unhappy with this.  No one at the meeting had actually seen the PCSO in the village for a long time.  The parking problem outside of the shops was discussed again.  Cllr Jerman went back to the cones Cllr Jolley had discussed as he wasn’t sure whether this was the answer as they would look unsightly  

Cllr Maczkiewicz, one of our newer cllr’s, was unsure what the PCSO role was and what they actually did and felt it would be informative to know more.  Cllr Bryant proposed that we write to Sue Loaker of Cambs Police and ask if she was able to come to one of our meetings and explain the role of the PCSO in more detail, what hours they work and when they are in the village.  With regard to paying extra for PCSO cover Cllr Jerman thought we should once again encourage people through the Cresset to park more considerately as we didn’t want to spend money on this.  The minor highway bid for the extra lay-bys has now been sent in and we will discuss the way forward once we know the outcome of that.

ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO CAMBS POLICE

b)  S106 developer contributions towards bus shelters
The County Council had written to us as they have an outstanding developer contribution for sustainable transport of £24,000 and a maintenance contribution of £2,000 to be used towards bus stops on the High Street.  They wish to know if we want to use this towards providing bus shelters, real-time information poles and raised kerbs at bus stops on the High Street.  If the monies are not used by 21st Feb 2016 they will be repaid to the developer.  This was discussed and it was agreed that we do not need any more bus shelters on the High Street but the question was asked as to whether we were able to replace the current wooden bus shelter at the bottom of Beechwood Avenue with this fund or whether it had to be used for new bus stops.  The Clerk will find out and this will be discussed at the next meeting.

ACTION:  CLERK TO ENQUIRE WITH COUNTY COUNCIL

c)  Airfield Museum

Cllr Bryant asked if any cllr’s had any concerns over the recent open day that the museum held.  Parking was contained in a field nearby and previous problems did not seem to materialise which was good.  The volunteers had said they wanted to keep Parish Council informed to what was going on and Cllr Bryant thought it might be an idea to invite them to a meeting.  It was agreed to leave until March/April time as Cllr Buchanan pointed out that there were several items in the next few months that were going to take some time to discuss at meetings.

d)  Signage at Ancient Monument
Cllr Bryant reported that the information board had now been sited at the scheduled ancient monument and encouraged Cllr’s to go and have a look.

e)  Code of Conduct training
ECDC will be running a training session on Code of Conduct and the Clerk asked that cllr’s let her know asap if they wanted to attend.  Cllr Buchanan asked if they could do another date in the New Year.

f) Electrical Recycling

The Clerk had spoken today with Wiser Recycling who have, 6 monthly been collecting in the village.  He reported that whereas they were getting well over £100 per ton for electrical waste they were now getting only £15.  This made it unsustainable for them to offer a cash incentive to parish councils at this time.  He will let us know when the price goes back up but we have a collection scheduled for January.  Parish Council discussed whether this should go ahead and agreed that it was a service to the village which did not take up our time and it should go ahead even without the financial incentive to ourselves and the village.

ACTION:  CLERK TO NOTIFY WISER RECYCLING

g)  County Council 

All cllr’s had read the reports sent through from the County Council concerning their budgets for each department and the cuts that they have to make.  The emphasis was very much on making the community more responsible and we wait to see what changes take place.

174.
PLANNING:

a)  Planning applications received
The amendments to the plans for 69 High Street are going to Committee at ECDC.  Cllr Buchanan is concerned that Highways are not aware of the area and the parking issues around here but they are visiting the site on Friday morning.  Cllr Buchanan was aware that neighbours had commented on safety as this was an area of on-street parking and there was not enough turning space.  This will especially cause problems if there is an event at the church or the restaurant is busy.  D/Cllr Campbell will be at the committee meeting and is more than aware of our concern.  Cllr Buchanan asked whether other cllr’s wanted her to speak at the meeting as she pointed out that all points she had made were there for them to read and it was agreed that this was not necessary.  Cllr Buchanan had heard that there had been difficulties with Anglian Water concerning the Crystal Structures site but waits to hear further.

b)  Planning courses with LCPAS

Cllr Buchanan was trying to arrange a training session on planning and asked that Cllr O’Dell let her know his availability so she can go ahead and arrange a date.  Cllr Bryant was keen that everyone attends.

c)  Future housing
Cllr Buchanan had submitted a report asking if we need to change our stance on future housing.  She was aware that some people in the village want to downsize and younger people are looking to buy their own home.  There was a discussion on whether Cllr Buchanan prepares a questionnaire for cllr’s which she can then collate and can then be discussed or whether we have a separate meeting as it was recognised that this could take a long time to discuss at our usual monthly meeting.  It was agreed that Cllr Buchanan should do a questionnaire, collate the responses and then put on the agenda for January.

ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO DISTRIBUTE QUESTIONNAIRE

175.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

The next meeting is 17th November.  Cllr O’Dell reported that he will be turning the tap off in the cemetery this weekend.  Cllr Jerman asked if a sign could be put on the tap to prevent it being broken.  Cllr Jolley informed the meeting that an undertaker had been sawing the roots of a tree in order for him to bury some ashes in the cemetery which was of some concern.

ACTION:  CLERK TO PUT SIGN ON TAP

176.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance


601.62


L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)



  52.50


J Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


  52.50


Royal British Legion – Room hire



  40.00


Bottisham Community Primary School – grant 

250.00


CAPALC – Training 




245.00


Swarco Traffic Ltd




          2419.30

b)  Update from Finance Meeting 29/10/15

In Cllr Ogborn’s absence the Clerk went through the minutes from the meeting.  She reported that Cllr Ogborn has asked a lighting designer to look at the church floodlights to see if they could be made more economical.  The Committee had been looking at the budget as we soon need to make decisions on our precept for next financial year.  It had been agreed by the Committee that we would not advertise for grant funding this year but wait to be approached.  We had found it was the same clubs coming to us each year and also people did approach us during the year when we had no money left to give them.  We still allocated £1000 for grants for next year.  It was agreed to put up Clerks salary to £9450 as it was recognised that as the new cemetery progressed we may need to employ someone else to do some work.  It was hard to determine how much we would need in the next year for the purchase of the land at Lode Road but we had set a figure of £10,000 for now.  This makes total expenditure for 2016/17 £42,990.  This year’s budgeted expenditure is £32,100, approximately £11,000 less.  The Committee discussed putting up the precept by £11,000.  The Clerk has asked ECDC to provide us with an approximate cost per band D household of putting it up by £11,000 and we await a response.  This will be discussed further at the next meeting.

177.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Ogborn was not present but has been preparing information for a pre-planning meeting with ECDC.  He had agreed for Peter Mitchell, Cemetery Consultant to do 4 days work at a cost of £500 a day at this stage.  Cllr Jolley offered to help anywhere if needed.

178.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Latif was not at the meeting but had provided a report which had been circulated.  Cllr Jerman said there had been problems getting hold of our current website providers as we wanted to update the site.  They had therefore been looking at using new website providers.  Cllr Jolley had contacted another Parish Council who had been having similar problems, they had recently managed to speak to someone at ParishCouncil.net, our current provider who had apologised and said they would get in touch with us.  It was agreed though that we should pursue a new website provider which will be more professional.  Cllr Jolley wanted to make sure that we have copies of all our old minutes as these would be lost from the old site once we have set up a new one.  The Clerk confirmed that we do.  

179.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:
Cllr Buchanan had sent out a report which was discussed and proposed entering discussions with East Cambs in the next month.

180.
VEHICLE ACTIVATED SIGNS – BELL ROAD:

Cllr Jolley reported that the signs had now been ordered and we had made part payment to Swarco for these.  The funds will be repaid to us by ECDC at completion as per our S106 application.  Swarco have given a 4/6 week completion date.  Cllr Jolley had been getting conflicting advice from Highways regarding power meters which are located in the installation posts, which we will be billed upon.     Alternatively an UMSUG code can be used which Balfour Beatty can then bill us on.    Highways had referred Cllr Jolley to Balfour Beatty who eventually referred him to UK Power Networks and is waiting for a quotation from them.  He hopes there will not be a delay but reported that we may have to temporarily use an UMSUG code, which Highways do not approve of, until the power meter can be installed.

181.
LITTER BINS/DOG BINS:
This was discussed under matters arising.

182.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN:
Cllr Jolley had brought this up previously as we only now have one meadow in the village and thought it important that it have a protection status on it.  He has investigated and found with Cllr Buchanan that the only protection it currently has is greenbelt, it is partly in the conservation area and is not in the housing envelope.  ECDC have suggested to him that we should have a neighbourhood plan which would then protect the land from future development.  Cllr Bryant said this was a lengthy process which was also costly, although some grants would probably be available.  We would have to consult with the village and the neighbourhood plan is the views of the village, not the Parish Council.  Benefits are that once the plan has been accepted by the local authority it is unlikely they would go against it with regards to future housing and we would also get a higher CIL levy on new developments.  Not everyone was aware of neighbourhood plans and the Clerk suggested that all cllr’s do some research on the internet and then we discuss at the next meeting and decide then if this is something we want to pursue.  Cllr Buchanan was concerned that there was a lot going on at the moment with several working parties set up.   If we decided to go ahead a new working party would have to be formed.

ACTION:  ALL COUNCILLORS TO LOOK INTO NEIGHBOURHOOD PLANS

183.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.  

184.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.  We had written to David Wilson Homes regarding the playground which is in a poor state of repair asking that they take some action on this.

185.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

186.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

The Clerk had sent an email to the Conservation Officer at East Cambs regarding the water pumps and was waiting for a response.

187.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be 7th December 2015 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

The meeting finished at 9.20pm 

ATTACHMENT 2
Dear Clare.

I would be happy to attend a meeting but I see these are Mondays, I only work one Monday out of 5 so get booked up very fast. Something we would need to look at early next year.

As you put in your email. I do have a lot of villages to cover and only work part time but despite this I am often in the village. Being mindful that the village would like to see more of a presence I now do most of my paper work at Queens court bringing me into the village each set of shifts. I have also issued a number of parking tickets in the village when carrying out patrols. 

A lot of my time is spent dealing with crime enquiries. These can consist of House to House, reassurance visits to victims of crimes, taking statements, and collecting CCTV.

I also do a lot of school talks/patrols, attending local youth groups, providing security advice to private residents and businesses, foot patrol at large events that take place in Ely. Along with many other duties that need to be covered.

At the moment I am spending time with the Bottisham brownies carrying out a project on crime prevention and personal safety. They seem very keen to get involved. Something we are all enjoying.

Although I have a 5 week shift paten this can change any point. We have to be flexible. As Such I do not share this with local residents or councillors.

Each week my diary changes. I do not have specific tasks on specific days. I am sure you can understand I go where the work takes me. My diary is shared with my sergeant and other supervisors only as contains confidential information. I simply could say when I will next be in Bottisham as this depends on what crimes I am dealing with during the week. You have my assurance I will attend as often as I can.

Yours 

Maria Robinson
ATTACHMENT 3

MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL ENVIRONMENT AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE HELD ON TUESDAY 17TH NOVEMBER 2015, 7.30PM IN THE POPPY ROOM, ROYAL BRITISH LEGION

PRESENT:

Cllr O’Dell – Chair.  Cllr’s Brown, Dickson and Latif.

1.
APOLOGIES:
None.

2.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Minutes of 29th September 2015 were agreed and signed.

3.
MATTERS ARISING:

All on agenda.

4.
GRASS CUTTING:

Since the Clerk met with Ian Burton from CGM she has had no further contact from him.  He has not replied to any emails that have been sent to him and the work that we have asked to be done on footpaths has not been completed.  The Clerk spoke to someone in the CGM office who has assured us that Ian Burton will call to discuss the problem and to check that he has been receiving the emails.  We have also not been receiving all of our bills as we have not yet had an invoice for the removal of the spoilheap which was completed in the Summer.

5.
LITTER PICKING ROUNDS:

As requested the Clerk had attempted to start a rota of volunteers through the Cresset as we know that there are several residents who go out and litter pick.  We got no response though and one person the Clerk did speak to said he preferred to do his own thing.  We have had someone come forward who is doing their gold Duke of Edinburgh award.  As part of this they have to volunteer for one year and have asked if they could litter pick which we have agreed.  The Clerk pointed out that after this year was up we could advertise through the Cresset for anyone else who is doing their D of E.

6.
DOG LITTER BINS:

Darren Hughes from ECDC recently sent a list round of dog bins in each Parish to check.  We are listed as having dog bins at Tunbridge Lane, High Street (by scout hut) and Downing Close.  In fact we also have a dog bin in Bell Road and one at Ox Meadow so the Clerk has asked for this to be amended.  The Clerk, after resident enquiries has also asked for dog bins to be provided at Arber Close (tucked into the footpath leading to Jenyns Close) and on Lode Road (on the green area by 40 Lode Road).  ECDC have to check these areas and will come back to us on whether they are acceptable locations.

7.
CEMETERY UPDATE:
a)  Trees
We had agreed to go ahead with the £1600 quote to cut the 8 lime trees along the cemetery path after receiving complaints from Sanctuary Hereward.  This work had not yet been completed due to high winds but the Clerk reported she had received a complaint about the work that had taken place so far.  The Clerk had explained to the complainant why the work was taking place.  We had agreed for the trees to be cut back to the same level as they had previously been cut to, this was 10ft off some of the trees and the tree surgeon had pointed out that some of them were diseased.  

b)  Access to Tap
Cllr O’Dell reported that the tap has now been turned off and the Clerk had put a notice on it stating this.  Cllr Bryant had been concerned that the access to the tap was blocked by a large laurel bush.  Upon speaking to the tree surgeons that were in the cemetery at the time we found that the laurel bush was surrounding a tree and there was even an old water pump hidden underneath.  The Clerk arranged with the tree surgeons to remove the laurel and to fill in the sunken grave by there to make safe access to the tap.

c) Noticeboard
Cllr Bryant had suggested that the noticeboard currently was quite hidden and might be better situated on the wall next to the tap.  It was agreed that the Clerk would ask CGM to do this.

d)  Damaged gravestones
We had been unable to locate relatives for the damaged headstone in the cemetery and at Cllr Buchanan’s suggestion had mentioned this in this months Cresset report asking if anyone knew of any relatives.

e)  Cremated remains
Cllr Bryant and the Clerk had looked in the cemetery to see if there was another location that could be used for cremated remains as the current area was nearly full.  We could see no reason why the area closest to the footpath could not be used as the current burials were not close to the path.

8.
CEMEMTERY FEE’S:
We had enquired as to the prices that both Lode and Swaffham Bulbeck charged and found these to be significantly less than what we currently charged.  

Bottisham £180 interment and £95 burial plot totalling £275

Lode £80 interment and £80 burial plot totalling £160

Swaffham Bulbeck £90 interment and £85 burial plot totalling £175

We therefore concluded that we should not raise prices but should review in 12 months time.

9.
COUNCILLORS AREAS OF RESPONSIBILITY:

Cllr Bryant had asked that the Environment Committee keep an eye on litter bins as it appeared that these sometimes were not emptied.  It took some while for the new bin by the A1303 bus shelter to be emptied but this appears to have been done now after several emails and we hope that this will now be the end of the problem.  If a bin is not emptied or is full it can be reported by email to www.eastcambs.gov.uk/waste/street-cleaninglitter-bins 

10.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Tuesday 19th January, 7.30pm.

ATTACHMENT 4
CEMETERY ROTA DECEMBER 2015 TO JULY 2016 

	w/c  Monday 14th December
	Tony Jolley

	w/c Monday 21st December
	Ros Hall

	w/c Monday 28th December
	Jon Ogborn

	w/c Monday 4th January
	Maria Dickson

	w/c Monday 11th January
	Nick Jerman

	w/c Monday 18th January
	Roman Maczkiewicz

	w/c Monday 25th January
	Sarah Brown

	w/c Monday 1st February
	Julia Latif

	w/c Monday 8th February
	Steven O’Dell

	w/c Monday 15th February
	Hilda Buchanan

	w/c Monday 22nd February
	Tony Jolley

	w/c Monday 29th February
	Ros Hall

	w/c Monday 7th March
	Jon Ogborn

	w/c Monday 14th March
	Maria Dickson

	w/c Monday 21st March
	Nick Jerman

	w/c Monday 28th March
	Roman Maczkiewicz

	w/c Monday 4th April
	Sarah Brown

	w/c Monday 11th April
	Julia Latif

	w/c Monday 18th April
	Steven O’Dell

	w/c Monday 25th April
	Hilda Buchanan

	w/c Monday 2nd May
	Tony Jolley

	w/c Monday 9th May
	Ros Hall

	w/c Monday 16th May
	Jon Ogborn

	w/c Monday 23rd May
	Maria Dickson

	w/c Monday 30th May
	Nick Jerman

	w/c Monday 6th June
	Roman Maczkiewicz

	w/c Monday 13th June
	Sarah Brown

	w/c Monday 20th June
	Julia Latif

	w/c Monday 27th June
	Steven O’Dell

	w/c Monday 4th July
	Hilda Buchanan


